Western Carolina University
FACULTY SENATE MEETING MINUTES
Date: January 18, 2006

Place: Taft Botner Room, Killian 104 3-5 pm
I.   ATTACHMENTS 
A. Tentative minutes from December 8, 2005


B. Curriculum Items


C. Strategic Planning Report 

II. ANNOUNCEMENTS

A. Roll Call

Members Present: Malcolm Abel, Millie Able, Stephen Ayers, Patricia Bailey, Richard Beam, Brian Dinkelmeyer, Jill Ellern, Don Livingston, Nancy Newsome, Nancy Norris, Scott Philyaw, Brad Sims, Newt Smith, Austin Spencer, Kathy Starr, Ben Tholkes, Shannon Thompson, John Williams 

Member with Proxies: Dierdre Elliott, Frank Lockwood, Justin Menikelly, Mark Yops, Al Proffit
Members Absent: Edward Case, Sheila Chapman, Bruce Henderson 
B. Approval of the Minutes


1. On page 3, fourth bullet. The statement that Anne Schard “verbally approved” 

the concept is too strongly worded. 


2. John Williams was present for role call. 


3. Special thanks to Nancy Koehlenbrander for writing the minutes. 

C. Administrative Report: Dr. Kyle Carter

1. The Intellectual Property document in under review, should be to Senate within 2 weeks
2. There is a group working on the TPR documents in order to incorporate Section K

3. The Provost’s newsletter will be issued periodically

4. The Stillwell project will be completed, but it will cost more than anticipated which has delayed the renovation of Forsyth. 

5. College Restructuring continues to progress. 

6. Last week, a delegation from WCU visited James Madison University and we have requested that they be added to our Carnegie peer group as a peer to which we aspire. Their example for communication is especially instructive. 

7. Enrollment numbers are looking good. We have approximately 300 more students enrolled for Fall than the same time last year. We have been more aggressive in our marketing and the efforts are beginning to pay off in increased enrollment. Both transfers and distance education enrollments are rising. 

8. N. Stoner will begin to work on our web redesign in order to increase our external presence and to improve internal communications. 

9. SACHS

10. Announcement of Memorial Service for Malcolm McClaughlin

Comment 1: If the Provost’s office is reviewing the Intellectual Property Document, is it appropriate for the Senate to be considering it today?

Response: The document has been before the Senate since the last meeting and is ready to be voted upon. We should proceed and vote to recommend. Any differences between the Senate’s version and the Provost’s office can be worked out between the two offices. 

Comment 2: Are we on pace with last year’s enrollment? What are the exact enrollment numbers? 

Response: For Fall, our projected number is 9,084 (the same as Fall 2005). This semester we have approximately 300 more students than we did at the same time last year. The census is next week, but Fall 2006 is a very critical time for the University. 

Comment 3:What happens to the remaining funds earmarked for the Forsyth renovation?

Response: We are still evaluating what the options might be. All we know at this point is that a major renovation is not possible. 

D. Administrative Report: Dr. A.J. Grube

From the feedback gathered at the faculty forums, we have revised the strategic plan. The most prominent complaint seemed to be that the plan did not emphasize academic excellence. That has been addressed. 

The Mission Statement has to be approved by the Trustees by March. Are there any further comments or suggestions before we proceed with this process?

Comment 1:  The Mission Statement is not very concise. Would it be more memorable if we shortened it? 

Response: The Committee has taken that into consideration. This style is typical of the other 16 institutions in the UNC system. 
Comment 2: The first paragraph has the word “engage” in it three times. Is this perhaps repetitive? 

Point of Clarification. This is the mission statement for the entire university, not just the strategic planning committee. 
Comment 3: Should we change the tense in the first sentence from “is” to “will”? 
Comment 4: The breadth of the mission statement suggests that we do not know what our mission is and are trying to cover all of the bases. Perhaps we should be different than the other institutions and shorten the statement to one or two sentences. 

E. Introduction of IT Support Staff: Akum Jamir
There are currently 2 IT representatives for the College of Arts&Sciences and 1 for each of the remaining colleges. We are planning to hire one more representative for the College of Applied Sciences. It is the job of this staff to take of the hardware and software needs of the faculty. One of the goals of the IT division is to make this process transparent. The Senate is invited to call upon the IT representatives to answer questions at any time. 

[Introduction of Richard Ritter (A&S), Neil Torda (A&S), Phillip Garrison (Business), Angela Smith (Applied Sciences), and Brandy Cody (CEAP).] 
F. No Reports from the Following: Faculty Assembly (Gary Jones), SGA President, Staff Forum, UAC Chair, or University Librarian/Acting CIO. 

G. Newt Smith, Chair of the Faculty 

1. Faculty Caucus Concerns (reported by Laura Cruz)

The Faculty Caucus was held on Friday January 10th at 3 pm. 

Their remarks fall into four broad categories. 

The main theme of the afternoon revolved around communication issues, i.e. how ideas were being transmitted across various levels of the university. 

First, there was concern expressed about loss of green space, including the ball park, walking trail, and driving range. The future of green space at the University was discussed, as was the relative lack of faculty involvement in the Master Planning process. 

There was also concern about the direction being taken in the most recent mission statement. Several faculty expressed the belief that the current statement represents a loss to academics. 

Concern was expressed about the state of the plans for restructuring and the likely repercussions from Spring retention. 

The majority of the time was spent discussing the University’s identity and how faculty could be more involved in the processes of marketing and publicity. There was some consensus that the communication processes regarding publicity could be improved. 

The faculty senate agreed that its own communications could be improved and has made plans to improve its website and to create a newsletter. 

Finally, there was concern about the increasing number of programs on campus with minimum GPA requirements and what implications this may have for the university as a whole. The faculty called for the Provost’s office to hold a forum on this subject. 

Comment 1: How do we get more faculty to come to the caucuses? 

Response: The senate is working to improve its own communications, including a redesign of its webpage. 

Also, the concerns raised were similar to those raised in the August caucus, which brought more people. Perhaps people are either too busy or just waiting. 

2. CONECC Elections

CONECC meets next week in order to prepare a list of candidates. We will send out a notice of positions. Elections will be taking place the second or third week of February. 

3. Web Page Consultants

M. Stoner have been selected as the consultants for our web (and content management system) redesign. The committee selected them from a pool of 3. They have been very thorough in gathering information in preparation for establishing a list of priorities. Clearly, the purpose of the web site is to attract students but attention will also be paid to current students, faculty, staff, alumni, donors, and others. 

They are currently in the Discovery phase. The next step is to come back with wire frames, i.e. potential designs. They will be conducting viability studies. 

We should be able to begin migrating our content over to the new design before too long, but this is not a quick process. 

Comment: How can we get more faculty to come to the meetings? 

Response: There’s a meeting tomorrow at 1 in Multipurpose Room A.  

4. Restructuring (Report by Brad Sims, Chair Provost’s Restructuring Task Force)
We’ve met several times, held numerous forums, and sent out an on-line survey and have compiled the results from these combined efforts. We had been considering several possible models but have narrowed it down to one, which will be explained in our final report at the end of the month. After we submit the report, it goes to Dr. Carter for review then it comes back to the Faculty Senate. 

Comment: The Provost’s newsletter said that decisions had been made. 

Response: The newsletter said that we had firm ideas, but now we have final plans. We will most likely be suggesting the creation of two new colleges. 

Access to this report will be through the Provost’s website. 

Comment: What is the time schedule for restructuring? 

Response (Dr. Carter): The goal is to have it in place by Fall. The report goes to the Provost, the Faculty Senate, then the Chancellor. He takes it to the Board of Trustees and then it must also be approved by the Board of Governors. If all goes well, we can expect approval by May. 

Comment: Is it possible that we might restructure in mid-semester?

Response (Dr. Carter): It’s possible but likely not advisable. It will depend on how much will have to be changed. The timeline for the physical move may be different. 

III. COUNCIL REPORTS
A. Council on Faculty Affairs (Austin Spencer, Chair)
The Council on Faculty Affairs met on Wednesday January 11th. The chair made a brief report on his meeting with Dr. Butch, associate Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences.  The topic of the discussion was the review  of the work of the  College of Arts and Science strategic planning committee on the issue of faculty  load.  

Several documents were given to members of the Council. After reviewing the documents it was agreed that there were significant differences between departments in how load related issues were resolved. In several cases department faculty had, at some point in the past, gained the freedom to make adjustments in load that were unique to the department. At present load issues appear to be to hot to touch. The university needs to aggressively move forward in developing a framework to analyze the data the university collects on faculty activity. The members of the council voiced interest in meeting with a representative from institutional research to see if a framework could be developed. The Council believes this activity should move forward as soon  the reorganization of the colleges is completed. 

It was also pointed out that the Provost has a “45 point plan” on faculty load. The chair was requested to contact the Provost’s Office to determine whether information on this plan was available. It was also noted that the Council provided its suggestions on the part time faculty manual to the Provost’s Office and was hopeful that a revised draft of the document would be made available to the Council. The chair checked with The Provost’s office and was told that a revise draft will be available within the month.

Two new issues were introduced and briefly discussed in the meeting: 1)the need to develop a procedure for giving faculty from different departments credit for collaborative teaching;2) the need for a procedure at the university level to evaluate failed searches.
1. Intellectual Property

Motion: Bring Intellectual Property before the Senate for purposes of voting (second)

After receiving e-mail from many faculty in the Fine and Performing Arts, we suggest an amendment to the policy concerning students who wish to commercialize their work. 

We looked at the North Carolina State policy, on which this document is based, and at Central Missouri’s State policy, and found that this amendment is in keeping with the attitude with which this document was undertaken. 

Original Wording (line 236): 

As a condition of enrollment, Western Carolina University retains a non- exclusive, perpetual, royalty-free, world-wide license to use all student works generated in the course of academic work at Western Carolina University for non-profit educational or research purposes (including reproduction, distribution, the making of derivative works, public performance and public display). This University right is subject to the student’s privacy rights under federal law.

Proposed Amended Wording: 

3. Any time a University employee or student wants to commercialize a work (including transfer of copyright to another party who will commercialize) that he/she believes he/she owns, but does not want to commercialize through the University, he/she must disclose the work to the University. This applies only to works created in connection with University employment or as part of a student’s academic endeavor at the University.  

Disclosure, including the circumstances under which the works are created, must be made in writing to the department head. The department head will forward the disclosure to the Intellectual Property Rights Committee, with a copy to the dean, for review of copyright ownership questions.

The amendment is proposed because it would allow students more opportunity for copyright ownership of projects done in class, which the current policy does not allow. 

Comment: What does disclosure mean in this case? What is the process for disclosure and is there a statute of limitations on when that disclosure must take place? 

[Reference to relevant sections in the document that clarify these questions]

Response: If a student writes a novel for class, they must inform the university before they commercialize it. Disclosure takes place at the point where they wish to commercialize it. The University only has the right to negotiate if the student made exceptional use of University equipment or resources in order to produce the work. 

Motion: To Amend the Document as Stated (second)

Vote to Accept Amandment: [Voice Vote] Passes Unanimously

Vote to Accept Intellectual Property Document [Voice Vote] Passes Unanimously

2. Load 

Comment (Provost): Normal work expectations are equivalent to 15 credits. If we accept this, then we could determine the distribution of those credits into teaching, advising, research, and service. We would be able to create a flexible system to fit faculty interest and needs while meeting departmental expectations. We are only in the talking stage for this model. Under this system, all faculty would do the same amount of work but it would be partitioned differently. 

Comment: Will this be dealt with by department heads or imposed on the University as a whole? 

Response (Provost): There are two expectations. Faculty should be treated equitably as far as load. There are different expectations across disciplines, however. So, ideally the departmental load should be determined by the department heads in consultation with the deans and then the department head would assign loads to faculty based on these expectations. 

Comment: What is the trigger for the Provost to get involved? 

When the Dean asks for new faculty positions, underproduction will be considered. If that underproduction is because of misplaced assignments then we might choose to get involved. We are not expecting this to happen, however. 

Comment: Will this system change FTE measurements?

It is a college level responsibility to meet college goals. The faculty of each department will also continue to monitor each other. 
Comment: How will credit hour equivalents be determined? Will this be a university-wide system or will it be left up to individual departments?

Response: There will be some general parameters (thesis credits, for example) but some details will be worked out at the department level. 

Comment: The proposed restructuring might ease the process of determining credit hour equivalencies. The groupings should make it easier to find consensus at the college or school level. 

Response: The first step in the process is to get the deans to come up with a model. Then, this model will be introduced to department heads, and finally the deans will work with the faculty to implement it. 

Comment: Our 80% positions are determined by load. We should not jeopardize this in the process. 

3. Credit for Collaborative Teaching 

4. New Scheduling System 

Department heads recently received the schedule of meeting times under the new Banner system [Document passed to Senate members]. The three-hour blocks during the day represent a substantial change from current scheduling. 

Comment: Problems could only happen if you have students whose schedules you own. They’re not affected by liberal studies. Very few departments really own a student’s schedule. This is also a document that is up for discussion. Department heads should think this issue through before using it. 

Comment: We discussed scheduling six years ago in the Senate. We concluded that a 3-hour block course had to be held outside of the normal heavy teaching times, i.e. 9-3. The Senate voted on and accepted this idea. The Registrar is moving ahead without consultation. 

Comment: If you use time codes not listed on the chart, you d not get priority on room assignments. You are bumped to what’s left over in terms of space. 

Comment: There are now 15 minutes breaks on MWF and a 20 minute lunch period on T/Th. The five-minute extension was necessary to get common times for 5-day a week classes. 

Comment: Fall Schedules are being planned right now and these are the directions for it. We need to act quickly. Information should be sent to the Steering committee, who will provide a summary report for the next Senate meeting. 

5. Changes to Liberal Studies 

300-level capstone courses in Liberal Studies, which were added to the revised Liberal Studies requirement as Upper Division perspectives. Too many of these courses contain freshmen and sophomores. The Upper Division Perspective course should have junior/senior status as a pre-requisite. 

Comment: This issue is being addressed by the Liberal Studies oversight committee. 

B. Council on Academic Policy (Malcolm Abel, Chair)
APRC Meeting 11 January 2006: 
Interim Dean Scott Higgins

Graduate program admission categories to be formally presented once financial aid query is resolved

Book Rental System, Chuck Wooten presenting.

WCU has had a book rental system since 1942. It is operated as auxiliary of finance. It is not for profit, although rest of bookstore is operated for profit. The profit of the rest of the bookstore goes to scholarships. The new UNC President is very interested, and so is Board of Trustees, etc. Most of UNC campuses are contract book store with sales, profit centers. WCU book rental fee per year, has increased from 1992-1993 of $100 to 2005-2006 of $214.

It is believed that some of the faculty are circumventing the rental system by requiring an increasing number of supplemental texts. There is no mechanism currently in place to hold excessive supplemental requests in check. It is not known what the average costs of supplemental textbook are, but Chuck said that he would get back with us.

A report to the Faculty Senate is forthcoming in March.

C. Council on COLLEGIAL REVIEW, Jill Ellern (Chair)
1. Faculty Handbook 

The faculty handbook and TPR/AFE process were being updated to include Section K. In the process, we learned that the entire handbook was in need of revision. A special committee (Kyle Carter, Scott Philyaw, Newton Smith, Jill Ellern, Rich Kucharsky)  has been formed to revise and re-organize the handbook. The committee will be presenting the document to the Council, and then later to the Senate. 

Just adding Section K means that the handbook will have to be approved by the Board of Governors, so it seemed reasonable to go ahead and do a complete revision instead of just the one section. The intention is to bring clarity and to follow the spirit of Section K. It will come back to the Senate, but it is unlikely to be in place this year. 

2. Senate Review

The committee proposes to create an AFE document for Faculty Senators. This would give Senators credit for the work that they do. The Chairs would check off and notate what the Senators have accomplished for the year. This form would then become part of the Senators AFE materials. 

IV. OTHER BUSINESS: 

A. Old Business

MA in Forensic Anthropology

In December, the Senate agreed to put the MA proposal on the agenda and to vote on it (Minutes, 46). The Senate tabled the issue at the last meeting. 

Motion to Remove Table:  Voice Vote (Unanimous)

Motion to Accept Planned Program: Voice Vote (Unanimous). No discussion. 
Motion passes.  
B. New Business (none)

C. Curriculum Issues (none)

Senate adjourned at 5 pm. 

